The Union of Poles Mistreated
in Belarus
Ethnic Poles rising in western Belarus was what Minsk and
Moscow happened to choose as a scenario for their 2009 joint
military exercise. As if ashamed of its lack of judgment last
year, the Belarusian leadership is now doing everything
possible to make such a far-fetched plot more plausible.
On February 8, Belarusian police burst into the Polish House
in Ivyanets, owned by the Union of Poles in Belarus (ZPB), and
ordered the staff to vacate the building. This wasn’t the
first attack on the Union of Poles and the Polish House by the
Belarusian authorities. In 2005, Hrodna militia took the
office of the Union of Poles forcing a change of leadership.
In January, Minsk also started a criminal prosecution against
Taresa Sobal, the director of Polish House in Ivianiec. Sobal
is being accused of failing to properly register a 2004
financial grant received by the Polish House from the former
leader of Polish Union Tadevush Kruchkouski.
Actions of the Belarusian authorities evoked sharp criticism
by the president of the EU Parliament Jerzy Buzek, who is
Polish. Speaking in Stasbourg on Feb. 10, Buzek urged Minsk
“to stop taking drastic measures against the Polish minority.”
He said “acceptance of EU norms with regard to ethnic
minorities” was essential for improving the EU-Belarus
discourse.Outraged by Minsk’s treatment of the Polish cultural
group, Poland recalled its Ambassador to Belarus
Henryk Litwin for consultations. In its turn, the Ministry of
Foreign Affairs of Belarus has complained to Litwin over
Poland’s statements regarding the oppression of the Belarusian
Poles.
Poles constitute the third largest ethnic group in the country

after Belarusians and Russians. There are 12 newspapers and
magazines in Polish and 2 schools (in Hrodna and Valkavysk).
With about 20,000-members, 75 registered primary
organizations, and 17 “Polish Houses,” the Union of Poles in
Belarus is the largest public association of a national
minority in Belarus. Founded in Hrodna in 1988, it aspires to
promote the Polish language and traditions.
In 2005, the ZPB split, with a pro-Minsk alternative
registered as the Union of Belarusian Poles. The unrecognized
branch of ZPB elected Anzhelika Borys as its chairwoman; the
recognized and pro-Minsk branch elected Stanislau Syamashka.
Warsaw recognizes Borys’s ZPB as the sole legal representative
of the Polish minority in Belarus, but the Belarusian
government favors the union led by Syamashka.
According to the web site of the Belarusian Embassy in the
United States, the issue “lies outside the sphere of interethnic relations or those between the state and the Polish
national minority in Belarus.” Blaming the power struggle
among the leaders of the Union, the Embassy claims that
“instead of seeking a solution to this situation, complicated
in terms of law, one of the conflicting sides started to
actively politicize the situation and brought the conflict
inside the Union to the international level.”
According to the Embassy, “maintaining sustainable interreligious and inter-ethnic peace is what the Belarusian state
can pride itself on.” Article 15 of the Belarusian
Constitution requires the state to “bear responsibility for
preserving the historic, cultural and spiritual heritage, and
the free development of the cultures of all the ethnic
communities that live in the Republic of Belarus.” Such
exemplary behavior has rarely been the case in Belarus,
however.
The position of the Polish minority in Belarus started to
worsen after a 1995 referendum, which reintroduced Soviet-era

symbols and Russian language as a second national language of
Belarus. In 1997, the Belarusian authorities accused the Union
of Poles of organizing political provocations, and in 1999 the
Union complained of being discriminated to the representatives
of the Polish parliament. Authors of the 2003 assessment by
the Minorities at Risk Project warned the situation was
“likely to deteriorate in the future” as Belarus grew
dependent on Russia. So far, this prediction has proven
accurate.
Polish presence on what today constitutes Belarusian territory
started to form in the times of Polish-Lithuanian Commonwealth
between the Kingdom of Poland and the Grand Duchy of Lithuania
(1569-1795). The Commonwealth was partitioned by its neighbors
Austria, Prussia, and Russia in the late 18th century. Most of
the future Belarus was annexed by the Russian Empire. As a
result of the 1921 Treaty of Riga, Polish influence over the
Western Belarus was restored for nearly two decades. However,
in 1939 the Soviet Union invaded Poland under the terms of the
Molotov-Ribbentrop Pact with Germany, and West Belarus was
incorporated into the Belarusian SSR. After the WWII, the
Poles who remained on the Belarusian territory faced four
decades of Soviet repressions and discrimination.

